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RAILWAYS IN THE MOLE VALLEY - THE DORKING ROUTE TO BRIGHTON
While there has rightly been much concern at the reduced train service to Box Hill recently I wonder if our beautiful neighbourhood would be quite so desirable if certain plans had come to fruition in the year Queen Victoria came to the throne.  There was a strong possibility that the main railway from London to Brighton would have passed through the Mole Gap, and if this had occurred it is not too fanciful to suppose that Dorking would have developed in much the same way that Redhill has done.
In 1825 two abortive schemes were proposed for a railway from London to Brighton, one running south from Croydon, and one using the Mole Gap to cross the North Downs.  The former was surveyed by the eminent civil engineer Sir John Rennie, the latter by the railway engineer Charles Vignoles.  Several other schemes were put forward in subsequent years, including Nicholas Cundy’s Dorking route and variations of the direct route.  By 1834 the promoters’ committee was divided between the two routes and invited Robert Stevenson to advise them.
Stephenson had helped his father George build the Rocket and was gaining a high reputation as a railway builder.  His choice was the Dorking route with its easier gradients and fewer cuttings or tunnels, but he did not like Cundy’s detailed plans.  He therefore engaged G. P. Bidder to carry out a detailed survey of the Dorking route which he presented as his own.  This utilised the London & Southampton Railway from Nine Elms as far as Wimbledon, where it turned south. It tunnelled under Epsom Common and further tunnels were proposed under Norbury Park and near Dorking.  Thus, the route would have closely followed our present railway opened in 1867.
In 1836 a House of Commons Committee considered the rival plans in great detail.  Stephenson was accused of copying Cundy’s ideas trying to get his own route accepted and not giving a fair consideration to Rennie’s plans.  Rennie however was aggrieved because Stevenson had won another contract from him; the committee had passed Rennie’s plans to Stephenson without getting his approval.  Stephenson probably chose the longer but easier route because he also built steam engines and felt they would perform better there.  His pupil Joseph Locke favoured the direct route because he believed that improved locomotives would be able to haul larger loads up steeper hills.   Further factors in favour of the direct route were the use of the railway already being built from London Bridge to Croydon and the desire to serve that town, by far the largest between London and Brighton.
[bookmark: _GoBack]It became clear some compromise was needed; combinations of all the plans were considered and the direct route was modified to the line followed by the present railway.  The Parliamentary Committee appointed a military ordnance engineer to advise which route should be adopted, and in 1837 the direct route was chosen.  Perhaps we should be grateful the Stephenson plan was rejected.
Frank Warren
Reference:  The London Brighton & South Coast Railway, by J. T. Howard Turner.  

